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Letter from the President:    
  
Dear Kansas Public Health Association Members, 
  
It has been an exciting year for the Kansas Public Health Association 
(KPHA). I am extremely proud and grateful for the remarkable strides the 
organization has made over this past year. We met some major challenges 
within public health funding this past year. In the face of these challenges, 
we supported our members, local coalitions leading through change and 
policy partners. This past year also showcased our dedication to 
continuing our innovative work, the development of policy priorities that 
brought meaning to our membership, enhanced our student activities and 
increased our participation and collaboration with local and statewide 
stakeholders and affiliate organizations. All of this work has showcased 
KPHA’s resiliency as an organization thanks in large part to the dedication 
of our members and to the KPHA board leadership. As the outgoing 
president, I am extremely proud and grateful for the remarkable 
contributions that our members, our board, and our partners make to the 
Association. 
  
I invite you to read through this Annual report and reflect on the many 
accomplishments and local successes from this past year. We also urge 
you to reach out to us and provide feedback as well as take advantage of 
opportunities this upcoming year to be a catalyst for change within your 
own community. As our board looks ahead in 2017, you will see exciting 
opportunities to lead and to grow as professionals as we come together to 
improve the health of Kansans in communities across the state. None of 
this could be done without your support and voice promoting and 
improving population health in Kansas. Thank you for your continued 
partnership and dedication; this is what makes KPHA and all that we do 
possible. 

 

Sincerely,  

Erica Anderson 

Erica Anderson 
Kansas Public Health Association President

Kansas Public Health Association 
       12/09/2016 
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KPHA Awards 
Congrats to our winners! 

In 2016, the Kansas Public Health Association 

received a robust number of nominations for the 

annual awards.  The Kansas Public Health 

Association Awards Review Committee 

consisted of Sonja Armbruster, Becky Tuttle, 

Shirley Orr, Fern Hess, Janis Geodeke, and 

Eldonna Chestnut, who reviewed the 

nominations and provided a recommended slate 

to the Board of Directors.  The award winners 

were given their due accolades at the Annual 

Conference in September.  Congratulations to the 

following: 
  

 

  

Samuel J. Crumbine Medal:                                                        Gianfranco Pezzino, MD, MPH 

Special Service Award:                                                                 Debbie Nickels, RN, BSN 

Dorothy Woodin Award:                                                              Janis Goedeke, ARNP 

Corporate Public Health Service Award:                                  The Wichita Eagle Editorial Board 

Jane Addams Award:                                                                     Kendra Baldridge, LMSW 

Virginia Lockhart Award:                                                             Karla Stenzel, MA 

Public Health Policy Makers of the Year Award:                     Mark Holland, Mayor, Kansas City 

Kansas and Sly James, Mayor, Kansas City, Missouri               

President’s Award:                                                                          Mark Thompson, PhD 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

Advocacy 

KPHA developed Advocacy Priorities for the 

2016 legislative session. In an effort to provide 

members with resources to advocate effectively, 

each topic had a synopsis and talking points, 

which members could use whole or in parts to 

educate others about public health issues.  

The Board submitted legislative testimony on HB 

2595 in February, to educate the legislative 

committee about the role of local public health 

practitioners and how nutritious food—or the 

lack thereof—affects chronic disease. 

Unfortunately, HB 2595 passed and will limit 

what local entities can do related to menu 

labeling and regulation of healthy foods, but we 

hope a few legislators know more about KPHA 

and where we stand because we spoke out.  

http://www.kpha.us/policy-statements
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Annual Conference attendees heard from Don 

Hoppert, the Director of Government Affairs at 

the American Public Health Association, who 

showcased the resources the Association offers 

members who seek to be effective advocates. Mr. 

Hoppert spoke about the importance of 

relationships in advocacy: elected leaders are in 

their positions to represent their constituents, so 

we should be talking to them! KPHA also 

participated in the Association’s PHACT 

campaign to educate Congressional leaders in 

their home districts during the summer recess.  

Op-eds by members of the KPHA Board ran in 

the Kansas City Star and the Wichita Eagle and 

outlined the importance of a strong public health 

system.  

The public health system needs you—an expert 

in our field—to educate key decision makers, the 

media and the public about the important role 

public health plays in our society, as well as 

advocate for sound policymaking on these issues. 

Please use these resources in 2017 to make your 

voice heard in your local community, in Topeka, 

and in Washington, D.C.  

______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

2016 KPHA Annual Conference: 

“Advocating for the Health of All Kansans” 

The 2016 KPHA Annual Conference, 

“Advocating for the Health of All Kansans” was 

held September 20-21 in Wichita. Registration 

included 260 public health professionals and 

students. Over 30 exhibitors participated 

showcasing products, services and programs 

aimed at creating a healthier Kansas. The 

conference program featured keynote 

presentations by Camara Jones, APHA President, 

Don Hoppert, APHA Director of Government 

Relations & Advocacy, and John Auerbach, 

Director for Policy at the CDC. Twenty-five 

breakout sessions allowed attendees to learn and 

share about best practices and emerging trends. 

Over 40 posters highlighted some of the most 

recent public health related research in Kansas. 

Numerous individuals were recognized for their 

contributions to KPHA at the annual awards 

ceremony, including Dr. Gianfranco Pezzino 

who received the Samuel J Crumbine Medal. 

Erica Anderson, the 2016 KPHA President 

passed the gavel to Dr. Robert Moser who will 

take the reins for the coming year.  

A highlight and new venture at the 2016 

conference was the Take Off to Health 1 Mile 

Walk/5K Run held at the conclusion of the first 

day of the conference. Sponsored by Humana, 

KPHA, Health ICT, and Via Christi Health, over 

http://apha.org/policies-and-advocacy
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120 registered to participate on an unseasonably 

warm day. The course included running in front 

of the new and old Wichita Airport terminals. 

Becky Tuttle headed up the planning committee 

for the run. The event was deemed very 

successful and plans are under way to host 

another run at next year’s KPHA Annual 

Conference on October 10-11 in Manhattan.

See you there! 

______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

American Public Health Association Addressing Racism  

The American Public Health Association meeting 

and expo in Denver this year was a success, 

bringing together 12,000 peers from the U.S. and 

around the world to share experiences and 

connect. “Creating the Healthiest Nation: 

Ensuring the Right to Health” was the theme. Dr. 

Camara Phyllis Jones, APHA president, spoke 

about ensuring the right to health by addressing 

racism and its effect on attaining quality health. 

This year, Dr. Jones launched a National 

Campaign Against Racism that seeks to achieve 

health equity and address social determinants of 

health. Both at the APHA and KPHA 

Conferences, Dr. Jones spoke to members about 

racism and how it structures opportunity and 

assigns values based on how a person looks. The 

result is “conditions that unfairly advantage 

some and unfairly disadvantage others.”  We 

learned that racism’s effect on health is that it 

prevents people from opportunities that allow 

for achieving a quality, healthy life, and that it 

can also be both intentional and unintentional. 

For more information about APHA’s efforts to 

address racism, visit http://apha.org/racism. 

 

______________________________________________________________________________________________

Tobacco, Mental Health & Substance 

Abuse Section 

The Tobacco, Mental Health & Substance Abuse 

Section is currently working on two key goals.  

The first goal is to increase participation by 

mental health providers and substance abuse 

providers in this section.  The second goal is to 

bring together organizations working on tobacco 

prevention/cessation to have a unified message. 

The Tobacco, Mental Health & Substance Abuse 

Section will be having quarterly calls to develop 

an action plan around the two main goals.  Key 

priorities will be identifying how to best partner 

with the Tobacco Free Kansas Coalition, Chronic 

Disease Alliance of Kansas, and other local and 

state-wide coalitions to more efficiently work to 

reduce tobacco use in Kansas and developing 

new partnerships in the behavioral health field.      

http://apha.org/racism
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______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

KPHA Environmental Health Section Report 

 

The Environmental Health Section meeting at 

this year’s KPHA annual meeting was attended 

by five members representing two local health 

departments, Wichita State University, KU 

School of Medicine-Wichita and KDHE.  The 

section’s primary discussion was centered on 

how to enhance environmental health’s role as 

part of the public health system in Kansas.  The 

Environmental Health Section agreed to continue 

this discussion going forward with regularly 

scheduled meetings.  One consideration is 

developing a “white paper” to assess and make 

recommendations on the current role of 

environmental health in the Kansas public health 

system.   

 

Recognizing the importance of water quality, the 

Kansas Health Foundation has awarded 5 grants 

across the state dealing with the consumption of 

water. These projects have strong implications 

for environmental public health.  These grants 

cover a number of different water quality areas:  

 

Kansas Health Institute will develop a health 

impact assessment (HIA) that will inform a 

decision about the potential re-use of lower-

quality water for various uses. 

KU School of Medicine–Wichita will conduct a 

review of water quality policies for private water 

wells throughout Kansas and provide policy 

recommendations to improve and protect the 

water quality of private wells across the state.  

Northwest Kansas Council on Substance 

Abuse, Inc.  will implement strategies for policy, 

system, and environmental improvements that 

support access to and consumption of clean 

drinking water.  

Oral Health Kansas will develop and implement 

a comprehensive plan to improve school policies 

that will increase access to and student demand 

for drinking water throughout the school day. 

Sunflower Community Action, Inc. will gather 

data by canvassing low-income neighborhoods 

in Wichita, as well as Arkansas City and Dodge 

City, in order to understand attitudes related to 

water and to identify barriers to drinking tap 

water.

______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

Treasurer’s Report by Larry Franken, KPHA Treasurer 

In 2016, KPHA continued to see positive growth 

in cash assists with an August 31 value of 

$118,462 (Figure 1).  This is an increase of over 

$21K from 2015 and over $53K from 2014.   

Membership dues accounted for the largest 

portion of Income followed by proceeds from the 

annual conference.  Total expenses during this 

same time period (Jan-Aug), increased from 

$13,451 in 2015 to $18,291 in 2016.  The increase 

can be contributed to the addition of a part time 

graduate assistant position being funded by the 

association to help with administrative duties.  

Other expenses remained consistent or increased 

slightly and included: accounting consultant, 

APHA membership dues, insurance, website 

access, credit card fees, conference call-line, and 

board meeting charges. 
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______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

Oral Health News for KPHA November 2016  

by Pam Smith, RDH, ECP III, Oral Health Chair 

Health care providers and those that advocate for 

the health of Kansans, continue to find ways to 

partner to deliver and improve the oral health 

and overall health interventions to those Kansans 

that are most vulnerable.  The KPHA Conference 

in Wichita was successful in bringing together 

health professionals from all over that state.  

During this conference, we had the privilege of 

hearing Dr. Camara Jones, APHA President, rally 

our state to recognize the common pitfalls of 

institutional discrimination, the culture of 

diversity that we live in today, and where we 

should be headed in the future.  At the APHA 

conference in Denver, Jane McGinley, RDH, 

Fluoridation Specialist with American Dental 

Association reviewed fluoridation activity for 

2015.  Activity was heavily concentrated in the 

NE and NW of the United States.  Jane expects 

that activity will not subside this next year, but 

we should continue to take time to build strategic 

relationships in our communities during the lull.  

In addition, Gina Thornton-Evans, DDS with the 

Division of Oral Health at the CDC, indicated 

that national partners were working on the Oral 

Health 2030 goals.  There will be a new format 

for the Oral Health 2030 goals.  We can expect 

half as many goals and will be structured as they 

relate to age groups.  In the past, goals have been 

associated with activity, not the age of a patient.  

This nuance was been added in response to 

requests from medical professionals whose goals 

are easily accessed by age.  This should improve 

compliance and achievement.  

______________________________________________________________________________________ 

Infectious Disease Section  
 
At the 2016 KPHA Annual Conference, section 

members discussed current events in infectious 

diseases, Zika virus plans and recent outbreaks 

in Kansas. The group agreed that having a ready-

to-go standard data form to collect information 

during outbreaks would be helpful.  

  

One responsibility of the Infectious Disease 

Section is identifying infectious disease training 

needs in the state. Local health departments 

work with the Kansas Department of Health and 

Environment (KDHE) to investigate reportable 

diseases. During investigations, information on 

client demographics and disease risk factors are 
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recorded. In an effort to empower local health 

departments to use these data to monitor disease 

trends in their county and monitor the quality of 

their disease investigations, the KDHE Bureau of 

Epidemiology and Public Health Informatics 

held four trainings in different Kansas locations 

from September through November. The 

trainings taught local health department staff 

how to retrieve and use data recorded in 

EpiTrax, the reportable disease case management 

system managed by KDHE and used by KDHE 

and local health department epidemiologists and 

disease investigators.   

 

______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

2017 and KPHA 

As the incoming Kansas Public Health Association President, I am looking forward to working with the 

dedicated public health officials who serve with the Kansas Public Health Association, and the public 

health professionals across Kansas in support of our mission, “Promoting and Improving Population 

Health in Kansas”.  KPHA membership represents many fields in public health and many sectors across 

our communities, and a strong public health organization such as KPHA will be even more important in 

the coming years considering the changing political and economic landscape.   

Funding for public health has been decreasing for far too long and this must be reversed as we look 

towards the goals put forth in Public Health 3.0 from other public health partners and federal agencies. 

This is especially critical now in Kansas as work continues on defining and developing a foundational 

public health system that serves everyone across all communities while recognizing state budget support 

for public health continues to decline. I would like to see KPHA and our partners start to seek discussions 

with state and federal representatives regarding these initiatives and to prepare for general elections that 

will be held in 2 years. 

I have a strong interest in finding ways for public health to be actively engaged in community and 

population health within local health care systems.  No single entity will be able to effectively improve the 

health for all across a community by going alone. There are great success stories of these efforts across 

Kansas but there is so much more that we could be doing, perhaps by sharing best practices and through 

mentoring. Public health at the local and state level needs more access to data to help guide policy and 

program development in order for this integration to be successful. I hope that we can work through the 

challenges and barriers to accessing and collecting valuable public health data to guide this work, but we 

will have to speak to this value in order to gain support.  

We have all gained more appreciation of how important social determinants are towards good health. To 

effectively help address these in population health, public health will have to engage in work across many 

sectors and partners who may not see themselves as part of the public health system. Helping to develop a 

systems approach and assurances we will not dilute their importance or distract them from their mission 

will be important, whether that is to improve early childhood education, access to efficient and effective 

mental health, safe environments, or access to healthful foods. 

Public health has a good deal of work ahead but I am confident that working together we can be 

successful. 

Dr. Bob Moser, M.D. 



9 

 

Board Members 
 

President ............................................................................................................... Erica Anderson 

President-Elect ...................................................................................................... Dr. Bob Moser 

Immediate Past President .......................................................................... Dr. Mark Thompson 

Secretary................................................................................................. Dr. Nikki Keene Woods 

Treasurer ................................................................................................... Dr. Laurence Franken 

APHA Representative ..................................................................................... Tanya Honderick 

Director-at-Large ......................................................................................... Gianfranco Pezzino 

Director-at-Large ........................................................................................... Brandon Skidmore 

Director-at-Large ............................................................................................. Michelle Peterson 

Administration Section Chair ................................................................................ Molly Brown 

Association Manager ........................................................................................ Ruaa Hassaballa 

Community Health Section Chair .......................................................................... Becky Tuttle 

Infectious Diseases Section Chair ........................................................................ Chris Steward 

Environmental Health Section Chair ....................................................................... Jack Brown 

Oral Health Section Chair .......................................................................................... Pam Smith 

Research & Evaluation Section Chair ................................................................ Mary T Hynek 

Tobacco, Mental Health & Substance Abuse Section Co-Chair ........................ Molly Brown 

Tobacco, Mental Health & Substance Abuse Section Co-Chair ......................... Daniel Craig 

Policy Section Chair .......................................................................................... Megan Foreman 

Student Section Chair ................................................................................................... Joey Platt 

Communications Committee Chair ...................................................................Miranda Steele 

 

 

 


